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AMERICAN PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ASSOCIATION

MID-SIZED TRANSIT SYSTEM OF THE YEAR





CDTA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

MEETING AGENDA

Wednesday, March 28, 2018
CDTA Board Room - 110 Watervliet Avenue

Start Time – 12:00 Noon
Board Item
Responsibility
Page
Call to Order
Dave Stackrow


Ascertain Quorum and Approve Agenda
Dave Stackrow
Minutes of February 28, 2018 
Dave Stackrow
Recognition
Dave Stackrow
· Lintrinda Richards - 20 Years of Service   
· Joseph M. Spairana, Jr. - Board Member






        3
Committee Reports: (Action Items Listed)
Nominating Committee
Dave Stackrow

Performance Oversight Committee (Met on 03/21/18)
Denise Figueroa
· Approve Contract for Credit Card Processing Services
5
· Approve Procurement Manual
9

Audit Committee (Met on 03/21/18)
Denise Figueroa
Investment Committee (Met on 03/28/18)
Denise Figueroa
Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee (Met on 03/22/18)
Georgie Nugent
· Approve FY2019 Operating and Five-Year Capital Plan
13
Chief Executive Officer’s Report
Carm Basile
19
Executive Session 

Good of the Order (Added by Approval of the Chair)

Announcements

Upcoming Meetings (110 Watervliet Avenue)

April 25, 2018

May 30, 2018
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June 27, 2018
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Meeting Minutes

Minutes from the February 28, 2018 Board Meeting are not available. They will be provided and voted on at the April 25, 2018 Board Meeting.

Capital District Transportation Authority

Resolution No. 13 - 2018
Expressing Thanks, Farewell and Godspeed to:

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr.
WHEREAS, Joseph M. Spairana, Jr. has represented Rensselaer County with much distinction as a board member of the Capital District Transportation Authority since December of 2008; and,

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana served the CDTA board with much enthusiasm and a straight-forward, “get it done” attitude; and,  

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana brought to the board a multitude of talents, which included – a long career at the New York State Department of Transportation, supervising the construction of roadways and bridges through the Capital Region and across New York State; and,

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana used his talents to help guide CDTA projects and initiatives, it is his engaging and common-sense approach to the work we do that will long be remembered as the centerpiece of his contributions to CDTA; and,

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana is deeply committed to the people of Rensselaer County, he brought a community view of issues to the board and could translate that view into a perspective that was helpful and supportive of board deliberations and decision-making; and, 

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana comes from a family with a tradition of service to our country, and because of that he looked for ways to extend gratitude to service veterans. Mr. Spairana was the driving force behind our Veteran’s initiative where all honorably discharged Veterans can ride the CDTA system for half fare; and,  

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana’s practical experiences as a builder, an engineer, and a community leader brought the practical side of the decision-making process to CDTA; and, 

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana was a passionate and dedicated advocate for all the men and women who work at CDTA, he truly cared about them and personally related to the critical role that they play in the development of all our success at CDTA; and, 

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana is an enthusiastic advocate for the underdog and those who don’t have a bully pulpit; and, 

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana was the Board Secretary who embraced his leadership role and was an active participant at all CDTA functions, representing the board at community and employee events with his characteristic charm and with his unique brand of humor; and,  

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana provided wise and invaluable counsel and advice to board members and staff members alike; and,

WHEREAS, Mr. Spairana’s tenure on the CDTA Board of Directors has come to an end,

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board Members, staff and employees of the Capital District Transportation Authority fondly wish Godspeed and Best Wishes to Joseph M. Spairana, Jr. as he completes this assignment and extraordinary record of public service; and,

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution, in addition to being spread upon the minutes of the Authority, be suitably framed and presented to Joseph M. Spairana.

David M. Stackrow, Chairman


Michael J. Criscione, Secretary

Dated:
March 28, 2018
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO.   14  – 2018

Award Sole Source Contract for Payment Card Processing Services


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by Public Authorities Law section 1304 with the development and improvement of public transportation services within the Capital District, and 

WHEREAS, the Authority uses payment card processing services to support the New Fare Collection System (“NFCS”), which includes online and sales office payment options requiring the use of payment card processing services for Navigator smart card and mobile ticketing, and

WHEREAS, the Authority is in need of a vendor to provide secure and compliant sales and payment processing services, which are compatible with the NFCS, and 

WHEREAS, Electronic Payment Exchange (“EPX”) currently serves as the payment processor for SPX-Genfare, the supplier and support provider for the Authority’s NFCS, and

WHEREAS, Authority staff has conducted an extensive research on EPX’s experience and Authority staff is satisfied that EPX will meet or exceed all of the requirements for payment card processing services, and is fully compliant with all SPX-Genfare software environments already in use by the Authority, and  


WHEREAS, the Authority staff deems pricing to be reasonable and consistent with an independent estimate provided by its consultant, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority now desires to award a three-year sole source payment card processing contract, with two optional one-year renewals, to Electronic Payment Exchange of Wilmington, Delaware for an amount not to exceed $180,000;



NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED as follows:

1. The Authority hereby awards a three-year sole source payment card processing contract, with   two optional one-year renewals, to Electronic Payment Exchange of Wilmington, Delaware, for an amount not to exceed $180,000, subject to the contractor complying with all applicable requirements of the contract documents.

2. The Authority is hereby authorized to execute the necessary contract documents.

3. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 28th day of March, 2018.

Dated:
 March 28, 2018




__________________________________











Michael J. Criscione, Secretary
Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Contract award for Payment Card Processing to Electronic Payment Exchange of Wilmington, Delaware.  

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
March 21, 2018 

Board Action Date:

March 28, 2018 

Background:

Payment card processing services are used to support the New Fare Collection System’s online and retail payment card (credit/debit card) transaction processing for Navigator smart card and mobile ticketing customers.     

Purpose:

This agreement will allow for secure processing of all credit and debit card transactions and an efficient settlement of funds on a daily basis.

Summary of Proposal:

Electronic Payment Exchange (EPX) serves as the current payment processor for SPX-Genfare, supplier and support provider for CDTA’s New Fare Collection System (NFCS).  

Staff conducted extensive research on EPX and their experience (including transit specific), their technical approach to implementation, qualifications, price/fee structure and their ability to comply with future needs and requirements.  Staff is satisfied EXP will meet or exceed all of the requirements for payment card processing services.  

Moving forward with SPX-Genfare’s payment processor will allow CDTA to improve the overall capabilities of the current system by adding important features to the existing NFCS such as signature capture, end-to-end encryption, and pin debit support via all retail point of sale locations.  Board approval is required as this is a sole source contract award for a three-year contract with two optional renewals.

Staff recommends a five-year contract for the purchase of payment card processing services to be awarded to Electronic Payment Exchange of Wilmington, Delaware for an amount not to exceed $180,000.   

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

EPX will be funded through the appropriate operating budgets beginning with FY2019.

Prepared by:
Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement
Project Manager:  Phil Parella, Director of Finance  
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Date:
March 21, 2018
To:
Chairman, Performance Oversight Committee


Members, Performance Oversight Committee

From:
Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure

Re:
Sole Source Award for Purchase of Electronic Payment Processing Services  

Background:

In April 2014, through a competitive request for proposals, the CDTA Board of Directors awarded a contract to Bank of America Merchant Services for payment card processing services to support the New Fare Collection System (Navigator).  This award was based on a three-year contract with two optional renewal years.     

The Navigator System has evolved to a point such that its requirements have precluded us from integrating select functions of payment card processing with our fare collection system vendor’s (SPX-Genfare) point of sale system. Beginning in 2016, SPX-Genfare began offering a fully-integrated, single payment processor arrangement for their customers with Electronic Payment Exchange (EPX). EPX provides benefits over Bank of America Merchant Services by enhancing the credit card payment devices and offering improved security features.  

EPX provides end-to-end encryption for all transactions through the use of a terminal that is fully compliant with SPX-Genfare equipment.  The services and hardware provided under EPX are fully PCI-compliant and enable EMV certification for future growth.  Additionally, the costs for payment processing using the EPX solution are less than those provided by Bank of America Merchant Services.
On average, moving to EPX provides for a minimum $0.04 reduction in processing fees per transaction.

Justification: 
This recommendation for a sole source award for payment card processing services is based on many considerations.  Most importantly, the new EPX services are fully integrated with CDTA’s new fare collection system for all smart card and mobile ticketing transactions.  This new gateway/payment processor solution provides finance staff with improved operational efficiencies, lower costs, and improved security for customers.  Additional reasons to support this sole source recommendation include:

· This vendor is already fully compatible with all SPX-Genfare point of sale and backend software environments already in use at CDTA.   

· This vendor is one of the only payment processors that offers full point-to-point encryption, tokenization, PCI-compliance and integration with all of CDTA’s payment channels including point of sale devices, online, mobile ticketing, ticket vending machines, and customer service sales outlets.  

· SPX-Genfare will replace all payment terminals delivered as part of the original contract at no additional cost to CDTA.  

· EPX is partnered with SPX-Genfare to provide a long-term solution to meet and exceed all industry standards for credit card processing.   

· Utilizing this vendor will require no additional third-party integration or customization, which reduces the risk inherent in custom changes in the design.

Staff deems pricing to be reasonable and consistent with an independent estimate provided by our consultant, along with comparable payment processing charges provided by Bank of America Merchant Services.    

Recommendation

At this time, I am recommending that a three-year contract with two one-year renewals for the purchase of gateway/payment card processing services be awarded to Electronic Payment Exchange of Wilmington, Delaware for an approximate amount of $180,000.  Total costs are based on sales volume, card type, and credit card company.  
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
__ _ Construction & Maintenance

_ X___ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

____ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
_ X_ _ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__  _ Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

____ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_$180,000_(NTE)________
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

_ ___ Request for Proposals (RFP)

__ __ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


_X___ Other-

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $100,000)

__ _ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
__ __ Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


__X__ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_1____
or  


Advertised

Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_1______

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?
Yes
No
Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing


____0______

D/MWBE Certification on file?



Yes
No
Not Applicable
Was contract awarded to a D/MWBE?


Yes
No
Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors


____0______

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: Electronic Payment Exchange (EPX)______








  1201 N Market Street Suite 1160__________








  Wilmington, DE 19801__________________
9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: __FY19 Operating Budget___________________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

__Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement


DATED:   _March 15, 2018
  

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO.  15  – 2018

Approve  Procurement Manual

WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (“Authority”) is a New York State 

Public Authority whose members are appointed by the governor of the State of New York; and

WHEREAS, the Public Authorities Law of the State of New York, section 2879, requires that Authority adopt and annually approve by resolution, comprehensive guidelines detailing the operative 
policy and instructions regarding the use, awarding, monitoring and reporting of procurement contracts 
for the purchase of goods and services; and

WHEREAS, the Authority’s Procurement Manual has undergone annual review, with minor 

changes recommended at this time, and  
WHEREAS, the Authority’s Procurement Manual, as revised, has been found to conform to 
both the needs of the Authority and the requirements set forth in the Public Authorities Law, and

WHEREAS, after discussion, the Authority now recommends the approval of the revised 

Procurement Manual, as attached hereto. 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED as follows:
1. The CDTA Procurement Manual, dated February 26, 2018 is approved 

      and adopted.

2. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.
CERTIFICATION 
The undersigned, duly elected and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened 
meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 28th day of March, 2018.  
            Dated:  March 28, 2018













________________________________






 Michael J. Criscione, Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Review and approval of CDTA Procurement Manual 

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
March 21, 2018

Board Action Date:

March 28, 2018

Background:

The New York Public Authorities Law section 2879 requires that public authorities annually review their procurement guidelines.

Purpose:

Staff reviews the procurement manual annually to ensure it still meets CDTA’s needs.

Summary of Proposal:

The Procurement Manual is utilized by Authority staff, subsidiary employees, sub-grantees and contractors in procuring goods and services necessary to advance the CDTA mission.  

There were a few minor changes as outlined in the attached memo.  A copy of the manual was provided to General Counsel, our Internal Auditor and several other staff to review content and applicability, with minor revisions suggested to comply with the FAST Act.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

No impact

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement
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Memorandum

February 26, 2018

To:                     Members, Performance Oversight Committee


From:

Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement


CC:

Mike Collins, Vice President of Finance & Administration

Re:

FY19 Procurement Manual

Attached is the Procurement Manual that requires annual approval by the Board of Directors.

The Procurement Manual provides a blueprint to staff, vendors and the Board for how goods and services are procured at CDTA. The intention of the manual is to provide easy to understand guidance that conforms to CDTA, FTA and New York State procurement regulations.

The Procurement Manual was provided to CDTA General Counsel, Internal Audit and the Finance Department to obtain input regarding suggestions for revision.

In response to changes related to the Fixing America’s Surface Transportation (FAST) Act there are a number of small changes which are outlined below.

· Definitions updated to include

· Page 6 Altoona Testing-brief description and notation of pass/fail standard (Definition added)

· Page 8 Independent Cost Estimate(ICE)-revision of dollar threshold to trigger ICE from $100,000 to $150,000 to remain aligned with FTA guidelines (Definition updated)

· Page 11 Transit Vehicle Manufacturers (TVM’s)-brief description and CDTA’s responsibilities regarding TVM’s (Definition added)

· Uniform Guidance-Brief description (Definition added)

· Page 15 Award to Responsible Contractors-addition of language that describes the use of The Excluded Parties (Debarred List) List System.  CDTA has been utilizing the system for many years but had not formalized this procedure in the Procurement Manual previously.

· Page 22 Buy America-Updated to reflect that Buy America regulations are now triggered at $150,000 (previously $100,000) and the new domestic content requirements of 65% for FY19 and 70% for FY20 and beyond (previously 60%).

· Page 23 Liquidated Damages-Revised to clarify that a daily rate for damages is to be calculated.  

· Page 34 Sole Source Procurement-Added language stating that purchases associated with Capital Maintenance items procured directly through the Original Vehicle Manufacturer must be certified to FTA as only available through that source and that the price is no higher than for like customers.

· Page 36 Protest Procedures-Removal of language allowing procurement protest to be directed to FTA per revised regulatory requirements.

· Throughout Document-To remain aligned with FTA purchasing thresholds the micro-purchase maximum was increased to $3,500 (previously $3,000)

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO.   16  – 2018                
Approve the Operating and Capital Budget for Fiscal Year 2019


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is required by Public Authorities law sections 1305-a and 1306 to prepare and file an annual budget; and


WHEREAS, the proposed Operating and Capital Budgets for the Capital District Transportation Authority for fiscal year 2019 provide for an Operating Budget of $86,094,753 and a Capital Budget of $21,608,786; and 


WHEREAS, said proposed Operating and Capital Budgets have been presented and reviewed; and 


WHEREAS, the adoption of the proposed fiscal year 2019 Operating and Capital Budgets have been recommended by the CDTA Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee;

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED as follows:

1. The Authority hereby approves and adopts an Operating Budget of $86,094,753 for fiscal year 2019, a copy of which is attached to and made part of this resolution.

2. The Authority hereby approves and adopts a Capital Budget of $21,608,786 for fiscal year 2019, a copy of which is attached to and made part of this resolution.


3.  This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 28th day of March, 2018.

Dated:
 March 28, 2018


__________________________________









Michael J. Criscione, Secretary
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Memorandum

Date:

March 22, 2018

To:

Interim Chairwoman, Planning & Stakeholder Relations Committee



Members, Planning & Stakeholder Relations Committee

From:

Mike Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration

Subject:
FY2019 Operating and Capital Budget Recommendations 

Summary

I have attached a draft of the FY2019 operating and capital plans that have been developed over the past several months.  After a good deal of committee input and discussion, the budget plan is ready for final review and adoption.  The operating plan is balanced at $86 million and it keeps spending growth at 1.9%.  The five-year capital plan is a long-term vision of potential projects and procurements, but most years are not funded.  The first year of the capital plan is funded at $21.6 million. 

Revenue

Here are the highlights of what we have done over the past 30 days or so to balance the plan:

· We expect a good year for Mortgage Recording Tax (MRT) based on positive economic forecasting and have increased the MRT line to $11.2 million.

· Customer revenue has been a challenge with the transition to the Navigator card and although recent Universal Access contract renewals have been positive, we are budgeting a small decrease in revenue while the Navigator transition is completed. 

· We propose to increase the federal maintenance (5307) line by $1.5 million. This is possible because of the multiyear capital program provided by New York State.  This increases the use of 5307 funding for operations from 72% to 81%.  The state capital program gives us the flexibility to use federal funds for operating purposes.  If the NYS capital program changes in the future (hopefully increase), we would reduce the amount of funding from 5307 for operations.

· We propose to increase State Operating Assistance (STOA) from 1% (last month) to 2% based on what is currently in the Senate and Assembly bills.  Both bills recommend more than what we are proposing in this budget; if the final state budget includes additional STOA, we will revise the budget through committee and board actions.   
Expenses

Most of our expenses are absorbed by wages and benefits.  We spend 72% of our budget on these items, most of which are collectively bargained. Some of the things we have done to balance the plan include:
· We are proposing a 1% increase in wages due in part to the uncertainty of collective bargaining; we will also make several route efficiency modifications as part of our service planning work. 

· We are projecting a 6% increase to health care based on current and projected health care premium estimates. This is a little less than earlier estimates (a good thing).  The committee has discussed this important employee benefit on several occasions and we are exploring options to reduce costs while maintaining a high-quality health care program.  

· We are projecting a 10% increase in Workers’ Compensation benefits due to the high number of Special Loss of Use awards issued by the Workers’ Compensation Board.  We have little control over these awards and continue to be concerned that newer claims will be costlier as the weekly benefit continues to increase. 

· We are keeping increases to professional services, maintenance services, purchased transportation and parts the same as what the committee discussed at last month’s meeting.  With some fine tuning we have been able to reduce our fuel expense by another $40,000.

Capital Plan

The FY2019 Capital Plan will keep our system and facilities in good shape.  The spending plan is $21.6 million and it includes $9.2 million for buses. We will receive 12 Gillig buses, 2 NX coach buses and 6 STAR buses for our fleet.  This also includes paying our annual lease payments obligations.  Most of the fleet order is funded through the New York State capital program.  

The plan also includes a renovation to the operations department, resurfacing employee parking and visitor lots; the continued installation of the new CAD/AVL system; several small infrastructure/street amenity enhancements; and expanding our bike share program for Season 2.

The five-year capital plan is attached; we must submit it to the state on an annual basis.  It is important to note that this is a plan, and it is not expected to be a fully funded plan.  The plan includes a variety of innovative ideas and projects; some that may be funded in the future and some that may not.

Recommendation

It is recommended that the balanced FY2019 Operating and associated five-year Capital Plan be advanced by the committee to the full board for approval.   

Copy:
Chief Executive Officer


Senior Staff


Director of Finance
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Revenue FY2018 Budget  FY2019 %

Item Budget Change Budget Change

Mortgage Tax 11,000,000 $                 250,000 $                       11,250,000 $                 2.27%

Interest Income 20,000 $                         - $                                20,000 $                         0.00%

Customer Revenue 18,280,000 $                 (280,000) $                     18,000,000 $                 -1.53%

Advertising  800,000 $                       50,000 $                         850,000 $                       6.25%

RRS and Facilities Income 3,501,631 $                   - $                                3,501,631 $                   0.00%

Prior Year Carryover 500,000 $                       (500,000) $                     - $                                -100.00%

Other 88,500 $                         - $                                88,500 $                         0.00%

Federal Maintenance  10,901,000 $                 1,500,000 $                   12,401,000 $                 13.76%

State Operating Assistance 36,436,100 $                 728,722 $                       37,164,822 $                 2.00%

Northway Commuter Service - STOA 400,000 $                       - $                                400,000 $                       0.00%

County Assistance 1,917,000 $                   - $                                1,917,000 $                   0.00%

Other Grants  651,800 $                       (150,000) $                     501,800 $                       -23.01%

Total Revenue 84,496,031 $                 1,598,722 $                   86,094,753 $                 1.89%

Budget to Proposed 

Expense FY2018 Budget to FY2019 %

Item Budget Change Budget Change

Wages 41,508,123 $                 415,081 $                       41,923,204 $                 1.0%

FICA 3,026,361 $                   30,264 $                         3,056,625 $                   1.0%

Health Benefits 10,321,150 $                 619,269 $                       10,940,419 $                 6.0%

Workers' Comp 2,093,659 $                   200,000 $                       2,293,659 $                   9.6%

Other Benefits 3,431,287 $                   37,251 $                         3,468,538 $                   1.1%

Professional Services 2,181,674 $                   334,071 $                       2,515,745 $                   15.3%

Materials and Supplies 1,394,010 $                   59,000 $                         1,453,010 $                   4.2%

Miscellaneous 446,750 $                       - $                                446,750 $                       0.0%

Maintenance Services 2,478,879 $                   186,379 $                       2,665,258 $                   7.5%

Purchased Transportation 5,301,332 $                   400,000 $                       5,701,332 $                   7.5%

Utilities 961,000 $                       - $                                961,000 $                       0.0%

Fuel 6,064,187 $                   (942,593) $                     5,121,594 $                   -15.5%

Parts Tires Oil 4,258,019 $                   260,000 $                       4,518,019 $                   6.1%

General Insurance 679,600 $                       - $                                679,600 $                       0.0%

Claims 350,000 $                       - $                                350,000 $                       0.0%

Total Expenses 84,496,031 $                 1,598,722 $                   86,094,753 $                 1.89%

Revenue over Expenses - $                                0 $                                   

Capital District Transportation Authority

FY2019 Proposed Operating Budget

March 22, 2018


Please see attached PDF document for the Five-Year Capital Plan.
                                                                                                            
Memorandum

March 29, 2018
To:

Chairman of the Board



Board Members

From:

Chief Executive Officer

Subject:
Chief Executive Officer Report for March     

Overview

This is one of our busiest times of the year as we work to complete our operating and capital budgets while monitoring developments at the State Capitol in Albany and in Washington D.C.  Our efforts are aimed towards developing a budget plan that can maximize the resources we receive from state and federal sources. This involves a great deal of advocacy work that builds on our company position as the region’s mobility manager. 

Our operating plan is balanced at $86.1 million and our capital plan will fund $21.6 million worth of projects next year. This is our most collaborative work with all departments identifying priorities and initiating revenue and expense suggestions. This work is coordinated by our Planning and Stakeholder Relations committee who has spent the last three months discussing and modifying proposals to develop an effective spending plan for the year. 

The plan keeps spending under 2% without significant changes to the service network or to delivery of mobility options. We are tackling health insurance issues and look forward to collaborating with the Amalgamated Transit Union on this important item. We continue to maximize the purchased transportation line to provide more STAR service and improve how it is delivered. We are anticipating increased operating assistance from New York State, continuing their commitment of capital dollars, and we hope to maximize federal funds with increases to 5307 and competitive capital funds. All in all, there is good reason for optimism as we position CDTA throughout the Capital Region. People depend on us and look to us to make important connections to economic opportunities – we will not let them down. 

Aligned with our budget work is consistent advocacy. Most of our effort is focused on State Transit Operating Assistance. We are advocating for an appropriate level of funding and long-term commitments to capital funding. We are engaged in the work that NYPTA is doing statewide, advocating for guaranteed funding over a multi-year period. As Lisa Marrello reported last week, we are in both the Assembly and Senate spending bills. This includes increases in operating assistance and restoration of last year’s capital spending plan. It also includes a fee on ridesharing to fund transit system operations. This is good news and it reflects the work that we have done to improve the image of transit throughout the state and the need for more funding for what we do. For CDTA, our list of accomplishments, including our Best Transit System designation, are central in discussions with elected leaders. These efforts were on full display when we hosted a panel discussion earlier this month with prominent area experts to talk about regional development and the work we do to support these efforts.

Several of us traveled to Washington D.C. last week for APTA’s Legislative Conference. The event is one of APTA’s best offerings, providing information about federal funding programs, discussions with members of Congress and suggested advocacy points. The conference was timely with Congress in final deliberations regarding an omnibus appropriations bill. The spending plan, which was signed by the President over the weekend, increases funding for Federal Transportation Administration programs, including increased appropriations for Capital Investment and TIGER Grants.  Our BRT services are candidates for CIG funding and a TIGER grant funds our CAD/AVL project. Both programs appeared to be in jeopardy and were key advocacy points with our congressional delegation. It will take a little time to know exact details for CDTA but we are in a much better place than we could have been given the administrations original announcement and the congressional debate about how to pay for infrastructure funding.  

As reported at the Planning and Stakeholder Relations committee meeting, we are getting ready for Season two of CDPHP Cycle!  We are gearing up for a soft opening in late April with an official start date in mid-May. When Cycle! returns, the network will be increased to 75 stations and more than 350 bicycles. Payment mechanisms are being fine-tuned and staff is talking with potential partners who want to join this exciting program. At the same time, we will add specially branded bikes to be used in promotion and partnership development.  We are also working with CDPHP on a marketing campaign to support and enhance season two. 

The countdown to April 1 is underway as we move to full integration of Navigator, our smart card/mobile ticketing system. More than 35,000 Navigator cards have been distributed as we move customers from paper products to Navigator. We no longer sell old products and on April 1 will no longer accept them on buses. The transition has had its share of challenges but it has moved along steadily and we are pleased with the market penetration we have made. Information and assistance continues to be a full-time job for several of our employees and their work will continue for several weeks.  Bus operators and support staff, especially in our sales unit, have been great, going out of their way to guide customers and promote the benefits of Navigator.   

As reported on several occasions, ridership has been down for the past three months. Year to date, we are down 3% from the same period last year. As reported in committee meetings, the two most apparent causes are weather and the transition to Navigator. The snowstorms of March and bone-chilling cold of January severely impacted boarding counts. When we look at the same days in 2017, counts on buses have been as much as 50% less than 2018. This is water over the dam and we are anxiously looking to the spring season and a return to consistent boarding levels. The transition period for Navigator has impacted boarding counts as customers move between products, are eligible for refunds, and make changes to how they use products. It will take a few months for all of this to even out. Lastly, we could not buck the national trend forever – transit ridership has slowed and the same is likely here at CDTA, albeit at a much slower rate.   

Congratulations to Jaime Watson, our Director of Corporate Communications who has been named to the 2018 class of 40 Under 40 by the Albany Business Review. The 40 Under 40 recipients include a mix of CEO’s, innovators, risk takers and people who influence the development of the Capital Region. More than 400 nominations were received for the coveted 40 selections, so it is a prestigious honor. We are very proud of Jaime who will be honored with the rest of the recipients at a luncheon on May 11. Details to follow about that.

We are pleased that our new Control Center is now open. Control center personnel began using the room and its new equipment last week. Although there are transition issues to work on, the difference between the old control room and the new center are striking – it is designed to be a control center and its technology is state of the art and very impressive. This work will continue in the coming weeks and will take on added significance as we layer on the CAD/AVL components. Thanks to everyone involved in this transition - another CDTA team effort.

Construction updates – as discussed at the Planning and Stakeholder Relations committee meeting, work has resumed at the Rensselaer Rail Station (RRS). This project is being done in four phases. We will complete phases two and three this construction season and are looking at early fall for completion. Work will begin shortly at Lark and Washington. Once construction is underway it will be a quick turn-around to the completion of the project. We are looking at early summer completion date and are planning an event to open the new station. 

Key Performance Measures
Performance measures for the company are included in monthly reports. Data is for February, and it is compared to February 2017.  Ridership has been on a slight decline as winter weather and lots of snow impacted customer travel patterns. Additionally, the ongoing transition to our new Navigator smartcard is impacting boarding counts.  

System ridership totaled 1.24 million, down 9% from last February (1.36 million). Year to date, ridership is approximately 3% below the same time last year. Some detail about the impact of Navigator transition issues - for the 11 months in the reporting period, there have been 425,000 fewer boardings than the same period last year. Almost 380,000 or 90% of the boardings are customers moving from a magnetic stripe product to Navigator. We have identified the transition as the reason for the drop in boardings; our challenge is to identify why the drop is happening and if we can expect boarding counts to return to former levels and if not, why not.   

STAR ridership was down 2% from last February (22,571 vs. 22,076). Interestingly, February boarding counts on Northway Xpress (NX) buses were up 2% and are even with last year (154,000 is the YTD boarding count).       

Our financial condition remains very solid and we are in a positive cash flow position. On the revenue side, Mortgage Recording Tax receipts were down significantly, totaling $564,000 in February (a typical mid-winter result); year to date, we are within a few percent of our $11 million projection for MRT. Customer revenue is 13% over projections. This is due to the renewal of Universal Access agreements and the addition of new ones. These agreements are paid quarterly and the uptick is appreciated. All other revenue lines are within expectations. 

February was a short month with three less days than other months and it helped to keep expense lines below expectations. The wage line was 6% under budget as were most of our benefit lines. Professional services, purchased transportation and fuel were significantly under budget projections. Only utilities and parts/tires/oil were over budget for the month. Utility costs almost always exceed projections during winter months and the parts line has been over budget for most of the year. This is due to the cost and consumption of major parts for mid-life overhauls; we are redistributing these expenses in the new budget plan. We finished the month with revenue exceeding expenses by $200,000. Year-to-date, revenue exceeds expenses by just over $300,000. 

We missed 16 trips on the fixed route system; last February, we missed 46 trips.  There were no trip denials in STAR. We reported 44 accidents in February, with 15 categorized as preventable. Last February, we reported 52 accidents with 16 categorized as preventable. 100% of preventative maintenance inspections were done on time; the same as last February. 85% of our maintenance work was scheduled in advance; Last February, 80% of work was scheduled.   

Fixed route timeliness was at 77%; last February, it was 69%. Our goal is to operate within a 0-5 minute late window at least 80% of the time. Our call center processed 177 comments, compared to 318 last February. We continue to work on reconciling comments in our databases and we are looking to better understand how customers communicate difficulties or problems to us. Response time to close inquiries was at 92%. There were 957,000 page views at www.cdta.org. Last February, there were 966,000 views.   

Activity Report 

Most of my time has been spent on external relations. This will continue for the next several weeks as we work with partners and elected leaders to advocate for better transit service across New York. When that work is completed, I will meet with local elected officials to let them know what they can expect from CDTA and ways that can work together.      
· On March 1, I chaired a NYPTA Legislative Committee. This was a check-in with our member systems to talk about their advocacy work. We want to make sure we are consistent and share the same vision for state funding.   
· On March 1, Chris Desany and I met with Ray Gillen from Schenectady Metroplex and staff from Adirondack Trailways as we continue discussions about the possibilities for the bus station located at the base of State Street.

· On March 1, I attended a meeting of the CDTC Policy Board. I am Vice Chair of the board that facilitates the flow of federal transportation funds throughout the region. The Policy Board approved changes to the Unified Work Plan to reflect modest increases we have seen to the 5307 funding formula.     

· On March 2, I talked on air with Paul Vandenburgh (WGDJ). We discussed the work we are doing and the mobility options we are developing. Jaime Watson joined me and talked about our work to promote CDTA and to encourage partnership development.   

· On March 5, I met with the CEO and board members from the Troy Rehabilitation and Improvement Program (TRIP). We talked about the work they are doing to strengthen community development and home ownership in Troy and ways we might work together. Jaime Watson joined me.          

· On March 5, Lisa Marrello, Jay Bove and I met with Assemblywoman Shelly Mayer. Assemblywoman Mayer is from Westchester County and has been a big supporter for increased transit assistance outside of New York City. We talked about the need for more operating assistance and more capital funding for systems throughout the state.     

· On March 5, Lisa Marrello, Jay Bove and I met with Assemblyman Angelo Santabarbara. We talked about the need for increased operating assistance and our efforts to provide a deeper menu of options for the people of the region.

· On March 7, Jaime Watson and I worked with the Albany Business Review to take pictures of our new control center. They will be part of an upcoming story about the things we are doing to make services attractive to customers and impactful to the region.     
· On March 7, Chris Desany and I met with representatives from the Capital District Gondola project. We continue to discuss the progress they are making and ways that we might work together if this initiative moves from concept to reality.    

· On March 13, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Finance Committee. I am a member of the Equinox board and members are asked to serve on at least one committee as part of their board responsibilities. 

· On March 13, Lisa Marrello, Jay Bove and I met with staff from Senator Kathy Marchione’s office. We talked about the improvements we have made to services in Saratoga County. We tied that to our need for more state operating and capital funding.     

· On March 13, I met with Laurie Bangs, Regional Vice President of Enterprise Car Rentals. We had an interesting discussion about ways that we might be able to work together to improve mobility in the region.   

· On March 14, we held a panel discussion on economic opportunity at the Renaissance Hotel in Albany. Close to 100 people heard from a panel of experts in regional economic development. Dave Stackrow provided opening comments.

· On March 14, I participated in a NYPTA press conference at the Capitol to urge state lawmakers to include additional operating assistance in one house bills. Several Senators and Assembly members spoke. A loyal CDTA customer and bicyclist also spoke.    

· On March 16, we held an all Authority staff meeting. These meetings get the management team (about 75 people) in a room to share information about our work, key projects and timely developments. We hold these meetings every 6-8 weeks or so.    

· On March 18-20, I attended the annual APTA Legislative Conference in Washington, D.C. This annual conference is one of the best APTA offerings, providing timely information about federal funding, regulatory developments and advocacy direction. In addition to the conference, we participated in a national news conference to share our story and how we would be impacted by funding cuts at the federal level; we also visited with our congressional delegation and their staff on Capitol Hill.  

· On March 21, I attended a Board of Directors meeting of the United Way of the Greater Capital Region. I have been a member of this board for several years and just finished chairing a search committee charged with recruiting a new CEO for the organization.  

· On March 21, I attended a Board of Trustees meeting for Christian Brothers Academy. I have been a member of this board for several years; many CBA students use CDTA services to travel to and from school.    

· On March 22, I chaired a NYPTA Legislative Committee meeting to talk about our progress in state budget deliberations. We are in the final stages and we want to make sure that we have full advocacy actions in place to support transit and the work we do.  

· On March 23, I presented Schenectady Bus Operator Steve Viscusi with his 35-year service award. Some employees elect not to attend board meetings to be recognized so we make sure that we do the same type of presentation for everyone.    
· On March 27, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Finance committee. This group meets frequently to assist with cash flow issues at the organization. 

· On March 27, Lisa Marrello, Jay Bove and I met with Senator Phil Boyle. The Senator chairs the Commerce. Economic Development and Small Business Committee. We talked about the importance of good transportation infrastructure to support economic development. Senator Boyle is a former CDTA customer. 

· On March 27, Lisa Marrello, Jay Bove and I met with Ali Chaudhry the Governor’s Deputy Secretary for Transportation. We talked about state operating assistance, the need for more capital investment and ways to raise revenue to pay for better infrastructure.

· Earlier this morning, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. I am a member of the Equinox board and many of their clients use our services to travel to work and to treatment centers. 

Final Thoughts
It would be impossible for me not to recognize Board Member Joe Spairana as he completes his service at CDTA after nearly 10 years. Joe brought an every-man perspective to the board room. At his core, Joe saw things from the customer and employee perspective and that contribution is valuable in any board room. On behalf of the employees at CDTA, I want to thank Joe for keeping us focused on people, it’s a focus we should never lose. 

Copy:
Senior Staff
Director of Communications
Director of Marketing
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FY2019.3.15.18

		Capital District Transportation Authority

		FY2019 Proposed Operating Budget

		March 22, 2018

						Budget to		Proposed 				Budget to		Proposed

		Revenue		FY2018		Budget 		FY2019		%		Budget to		FY2020		%

		Item		Budget		Change		Budget		Change		Change		Budget		Change



		Mortgage Tax		$   11,000,000		$   250,000		$   11,250,000		2.27%		$   - 0		$   11,250,000		0.0%

		Interest Income		$   20,000		$   - 0		$   20,000		0.00%		$   - 0		$   20,000		0.0%

		Customer Revenue		$   18,280,000		$   (280,000)		$   18,000,000		-1.53%		$   3,600,000		$   21,600,000		20.0%

		Advertising 		$   800,000		$   50,000		$   850,000		6.25%		$   100,000		$   950,000		11.8%

		RRS and Facilities Income		$   3,501,631		$   - 0		$   3,501,631		0.00%		$   - 0		$   3,501,631		0.0%

		Prior Year Carryover		$   500,000		$   (500,000)		$   - 0		-100.00%		$   - 0		$   - 0		ERROR:#DIV/0!

		Other		$   88,500		$   - 0		$   88,500		0.00%		$   - 0		$   88,500		0.0%





		Federal Maintenance 		$   10,901,000		$   1,500,000		$   12,401,000		13.76%		$   - 0		$   12,401,000		0.0%

		State Operating Assistance		$   36,436,100		$   728,722		$   37,164,822		2.00%		$   - 0		$   37,164,822		0.0%

		Northway Commuter Service - STOA		$   400,000		$   - 0		$   400,000		0.00%		$   - 0		$   400,000		0.0%

		County Assistance		$   1,917,000		$   - 0		$   1,917,000		0.00%		$   - 0		$   1,917,000		0.0%

		Other Grants 		$   651,800		$   (150,000)		$   501,800		-23.01%		$   - 0		$   501,800		0.0%





		Total Revenue		$   84,496,031		$   1,598,722		$   86,094,753		1.89%		$   3,700,000		$   89,794,753		4.3%



						Budget to		Proposed 						Proposed

		Expense		FY2018		Budget to		FY2019		%				FY2020

		Item		Budget		Change		Budget		Change				Budget



		Wages		$   41,508,123		$   415,081		$   41,923,204		1.0%		$   1,676,928		$   43,600,132		4.0%

		FICA		$   3,026,361		$   30,264		$   3,056,625		1.0%		$   122,265		$   3,178,890		4.0%

		Health Benefits		$   10,321,150		$   619,269		$   10,940,419		6.0%		$   773,054		$   11,713,473		7.1%

		Workers' Comp		$   2,093,659		$   200,000		$   2,293,659		9.6%		$   229,366		$   2,523,025		10.0%

		Other Benefits		$   3,431,287		$   37,251		$   3,468,538		1.1%		$   180,143		$   3,648,681		5.2%

		Professional Services		$   2,181,674		$   334,071		$   2,515,745		15.3%		$   - 0		$   2,515,745		0.0%

		Materials and Supplies		$   1,394,010		$   59,000		$   1,453,010		4.2%		$   - 0		$   1,453,010		0.0%

		Miscellaneous		$   446,750		$   - 0		$   446,750		0.0%		$   - 0		$   446,750		0.0%

		Maintenance Services		$   2,478,879		$   186,379		$   2,665,258		7.5%		$   - 0		$   2,665,258		0.0%

		Purchased Transportation		$   5,301,332		$   400,000		$   5,701,332		7.5%		$   285,067		$   5,986,399		5.0%

		Utilities		$   961,000		$   - 0		$   961,000		0.0%		$   - 0		$   961,000		0.0%

		Fuel		$   6,064,187		$   (942,593)		$   5,121,594		-15.5%		$   - 0		$   5,121,594		0.0%

		Parts Tires Oil		$   4,258,019		$   260,000		$   4,518,019		6.1%		$   225,901		$   4,743,920		5.0%

		General Insurance		$   679,600		$   - 0		$   679,600		0.0%		$   - 0		$   679,600		0.0%

		Claims		$   350,000		$   - 0		$   350,000		0.0%		$   - 0		$   350,000		0.0%

		Transfer to Capital - Grant Match		ERROR:#REF!

		Fleet Financing		ERROR:#REF!



		Total Expenses		$   84,496,031		$   1,598,722		$   86,094,753		1.89%		$   3,492,724		$   89,587,476		4.1%



		Revenue over Expenses		$   - 0				$   0						$   207,277








